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All adults should do what is best for you.  When adults make decisions, they should think about how their decisions will affect children.
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2023
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2023
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2024
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2020
Parent Governors:
Mr B Doyle (Chair)

2022

Ms A Sobieraj

2022

Mr P Shaw

2024
DENI Governors:
Ms M McMullan

2020


                     (extended by DE)
Teachers Reps:
Mrs R Griggs

2021


Mrs M Bates
                 2020
CHAIRPERSON’S REPORT
Dear Parents and Guardians,

As Chairperson of the Board of Governors, I would like to introduce to you the

annual report of Spires Integrated Primary School for the year 2019-2020. 

The report details the work undertaken by the Principal, Board of Governors and Staff to ensure that the children attending Spires Integrated Primary School receive the highest standards of education and pastoral care.

This year was a very tough year for the school, we lost a number of very

important members of our community. The school dealt with those losses,
while looking after the wellbeing of pupils, staff and wider community.

We tragically lost a P7 pupil on the 9th October 2019, Aimee Brady. Aimee bravely struggled with her health problems throughout her time at Spires and was waiting on a transplant which tragically never came. She continued to battle on and inspire all others around her with her positive approach to life. The story of her life and everything she did in raising awareness of children waiting on transplants through the charity Children’s Heartbeat Trust will ensure Aimee will be fondly remembered with pride by everyone her story touched. How the staff, pupils and our community dealt with her passing and how Aimee was remembered by the pupils, staff and staff from Children’s
Heartbeat Trust at the special assembly, made me proud to be a member of this community.

We also lost one of our staff members on the 16th December 2019, Geralyn Quinn, she was one of our longest serving staff members and played a very important part in the Spires story. Geralyn will be fondly remembered by her colleagues and all the pupils she cared for at our school. Our thoughts are also with all families in the school community who lost close family members this year, which due to Covid was tragically significantly more than normal.

The school community and indeed the entirety of our society has had to deal with the global pandemic and the challenges it has brought. The school has faced lockdown and isolation of the staff and pupils from each other. The entire school community has done magnificently well to continue to respond to the needs and best interests of Spires’ pupils and the families of all our pupils should be proud of the massive effort to keep the learning experience happening outside of school despite the challenges of home schooling and online learning.
Spires is a thriving school with a fantastic sense of community, and we want to

continue to grow and allow more children the opportunity to attend. Our

Nursery application was approved at the initial stage, but then turned down due to a lack of available funding and this was the same for some of our much-needed repairs and additions to the school, car-parking being one of these. We continue to battle for funds, but we do appreciate help from the wider community.

The school has continued to be involved in Shared Education programme with our children and staff interacting with peers from other local schools. This allows shared learning and experiences for our school community. Spires is proud to be a Rights Respecting and an Eco School. Initiatives like these play an important part of our school ethos; we recognise that our children need to be educated in their rights and the world around them.

Mr Ian Cheevers, our Vice Principal moved on to head up Tobermore Primary School and we wished him all the best on his new adventure. We were delighted to welcome our new Vice Principal on board, Mrs Jenny McKeown, and she has already made a very positive impression at the school.

Our long server bursar, Graham Cochrane, retired in 2019. He had faithfully served Spires since it first opened in September 1999, thanks for the service Graham. He was replaced by Melanie Agnew, welcome onboard Melanie. 
On behalf of the Governors, I would just like to express our appreciation for

all the dedication and hard work that Mrs Bell and her staff have continued to

deliver during a very tough year. We know that the pupils and their wellbeing

are the priority for our staff and the children have received a very high

standard of academic and pastoral care.
I would urge any parents/guardians/grandparents to consider the value of

contributing to our school community by getting involved in the Parent

Community, Board of Governors or to offer their time in volunteering for the

school. 
Your help could make a real difference and you will find it rewarding.
Thanks to our dedicated Board of Governors for the management of the school

business throughout the year, they give up their time in order to support the

school and the children.
As always, there are too many outstanding pupil achievements this year to

mention individually, but I would like to congratulate the children for their

successes and let them know we are proud of what they have achieved. 
I would like to wish the departing P7s well on the next stage of their journey,

they will be missed at Spires, but I also look forward to welcoming our new

class of P1s at the start of their Spires’ journey.
Finally, should you wish clarification or further information on any aspect of

the report, please do not hesitate to contact the school.
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Brian Doyle
Chairperson of the Board of Governors
Mission Statement

Spires Integrated Primary School strives to promote primary education of the highest quality for all children, in an integrated and caring environment.

It is my pleasure to present to you the Annual Report for the 2019 – 2020 school year.  

Covid-19

Due to the unprecedented consequences of the Coronavirus, 2019-2020 was a year like no other, with school remaining opened only for children of Key Workers and Vulnerable children from Mid-March 2020. Subsequently children did not experience the usual school outings and number of visitors, sports facilitators and inter school activities as they normally would. 

Curriculum
The school adheres to the Special Needs Code of Practice.  Individual Education Plans are drawn up by Mrs Bates (SENCO) and class teachers.  Provision for SEN has been developed to support pupils further specifically in Literacy & Numeracy, through both classroom teaching and the withdrawal programme.  
Due to the nature of our modern building and the school design, all areas are accessible to pupils who have a physical disability.

Pupils with specific needs availed of one to one or small group counselling sessions.  This is funded by the lottery’s Empower Project and is led from the NRC. A fully qualified counsellor was on site on Thursday afternoons for two terms.
We continue to avail of additional opportunities for the children, egg a range of activities such as walking to school and ECO awareness activities. We also continued delivering the NSPCC Keeping Safe Programme to pupils.
Some children attended outings in Term 1 which enriched their learning experiences.  
We welcomed PGCE students at the beginning of Term 1 who worked with several classes. 
Our Rights Respecting Schools, Pupil Council and Eco Teams all worked enthusiastically to develop work in their respective areas.  The School Choir sang at Meadowlane Shopping Centre, The Bank of Ireland and two Nursing Homes.
Our focus this year continued in the area of Writing and the implementation of our schemes and policy. Mrs Griggs led training sessions centred around the delivery of Writing Genres. 
Peace IV Shared Education Programme

As part of Peace IV Shared Education Programme, P4 pupils from Spires IPS engaged in a number of activities with P4 pupils from Gaelscoil an tSeanchai, Magherafelt PS and Holy Family PS. This involved teachers planning a scheme of work together to develop pupils’ skills through TWAU. Staff and pupils received training in ICT. P4 pupils from the four schools and pupils participated in activities at Omagh Folk Park. The Shared Education programme continued to strengthen the relationships between principals, staff and pupils of our primary schools. As this was our third year of the programme, P5 pupils from each of the schools also had an opportunity to continue learning together within TWAU – Rivers & Life Cycles. The P5 staff and pupils worked closely with staff from the Rivers’ Trust using the Thematic Unit that was created last year. The pupils reared their own Dollaghan Trout in the classrooms, participated in shared learning experiences and then released their fish into the Ballinderry River. Staff from each of the schools worked together unfortunately due to Covid-19, activities planned from April-June were cancelled.
The Pupil Council continued to work on issues brought to them by Class Councils and made recommendations and some changes to school activities and procedures. 
Rights Respecting School
The complete School Community continues to embrace a Rights Respecting ethos throughout every aspects of school life.  The children are aware of their rights and use their knowledge within all areas of the curriculum to enrich their learning.

Ms Conway led an assembly on Friendship during Friendship Week. As a Global School, we are implementing awareness of Global issues throughout our teaching in each year group. It is very much in line with areas of our Rights Respecting School programme.
We reviewed several policies throughout the year.
The following Literacy programmes continued – Time to Read, Reading Partners, Spelling Support, Paired Reading, Library visits, Authors’ week and the Book Fair.

The following Numeracy programmes continued – Fortnightly Focus Groups and Maths Support groups.

Swimming lessons, visits to the Library and sports sessions at Meadowbank continued for pupils in Key Stage 2.
Staff 
Staff training was completed in several areas such as ICT, FS, PBL and Heart Start.  A number of Governors attended training led by the Education Authority.  

All teachers who participated in PRSD successfully completed it. Staff attended a range of training sessions and Mrs Bell attended several leadership courses including ETI training, as part of her role as Associate Assessor with ETI.. The staff continued to work tirelessly throughout the year to provide a range experiences for pupils in a welcoming, clean and safe environment.  My thanks to all of them for their hard work and support.  
Parental Involvement

During 2019- 2020 parents continued to play an active and supportive role in school through their attendance at teacher meetings, assemblies and concerts.  A special thanks to those who accompanied classes on school outings, library visits and to the swimming pool.  The Parents’ Community held a few events throughout the year, as well as frequent Coffee Mornings.  Thank you for your continued support and fund raising. An additional two ICT boards were purchased for the P6 & P7 classrooms which were part funded by Parents’ Community. A number of parents led information sessions or assemblies for some classes, linked to the curriculum e.g. Environmental, Farming, Food.
With great support from parents we earned commission from our book fair which was used to purchase books for the school.
Integration in Practice
The theme for Integration Month in March was ‘20/20 vision’ and the whole school community was involved in a range of activities. Our annual parents’ morning was held on 13 March. 
Links with the Community
The school has strong links with the local community and plays an active part in local events.  
Students from Sperrin Integrated College engaged in the Reading Partners programme with some of our pupils. Our P7 pupils also participated in technology activities at Sperrin IC. 
Due to Covid-19 the sacraments were moved to 2020/21 school year.

KS2 pupils participated in Sports events led by St Mary’s G.S. and Rainey Endowed G.S.

The cluster group for Integrated Primary Schools in the Mid Ulster Western area and the Mid-Ulster Principals group continued, as did the Mid Ulster Primary Principals Association, with some events & meetings being held at Spires.
Spires Integrated Primary School continued its links with Industry and Business through the Time to Read Programme.  Employees of Citi Bank and Bank of Ireland participated in this reading scheme with some P5 pupils.  

Principals from local post primary schools visited and spoke to P7 regarding their school and Mrs Kearney liaised with Magherafelt Nursery School as part of our transition programme to assist pupils who are starting P1.
Governors

The Board of Governors meet regularly and carry out this voluntary work enthusiastically and without complaint and I would like to thank all governors for their support and commitment to the school. 
Educational Outings & Events 
	P1
	(Impacted by Covid-19)

	P2
	Tesco Store Magherafelt


	P3
	(Impacted by Covid-19)


	P4
	Magherafelt Library

Folk Park 



	P5
	Swimming
Magherafelt Library

Planetarium in Armagh
Drama at Sperrin IC
Food & Fitness 



	P6
	Magherafelt Library
Swimming

Meadowbank Sports Arena – Fit for Life

Language Taster at Rainey Endowed GS
‘Beyond Skin’ session
Food & Fitness

Water Bus 



	P7
	Bee Safe Event

Sperrin IC – range of activities
Magherafelt High School

Meadowbank Sports Arena – Fit for Life

Water Bus
Sperrin Integrated College – STEM




Sporting/Whole School Events
Tag Rugby at Rainey Endowed G.S. 
Rugby coaching led by Wayne Kelly.
Gaelic at Meadowbank & St Mary’s G.S.
Basketball at St Pius X College

Walk to School in October 2019 
Fusal Soccer tournament at Dungannon

Tin Whistle Tuition

Choir at Meadowlane Shopping Centre and Nursing Homes & Bank of Ireland.
NSPCC Keeping Safe Programme

Internet Safety Day
Cash for Clobber – Recycling

RSPB Big Bird Watch

Parent Meetings

Jolly Phonics Parent session

Paired Reading Parent session

Book Fair
Assemblies & Celebrations

Harvest Assembly 
Halloween Disco 

Rights Respecting School Assembly

ECO School Assembly
Anti-bullying Assembly
Baha’i Assembly

Fairtrade Assembly
Safer Internet Day

Individual class performances for Christmas.
Individual Class Assemblies

Authors’ Week

Assembly celebrating Aimee Brady.
Our Open Night was held in December
Rev J Curry led Assembly

Rev Leach led Assembly
Victoria Jackson led Assembly
Rev R Zeelie led Assembly

World Book Day 
Switch Off Fortnight & Cash for Clobber

Leavers’ Assembly & Prize Giving occurred via Zoom
Visitors

Mr A Griggs – Bird Talk P3
Fireman – Smoke Busters Session P5
Mr N Gilmour – Postman P1
Healthy Lifestyles – Action Cancer
Santa Claus!

Dairy Council 

Mrs McCahon – Coding Club with P5
Uberheroes (mental health) P7

Training Events Held at Spires Integrated Primary School
Mid Ulster Principals’ Meetings 

School Development – CPD FS Cluster
Students On Placement from:
North Regional College
Sperrin Integrated College
St Pius X College
Magherafelt High School
Ulster of University



Charitable 
Poppy Appeal

Children’s Heartbeat Trust 
Attendance

The school achieves high levels of attendance and co-operates fully with the Education Welfare Services in ensuring that all children receive their legal educational entitlement.  The average rate of attendance for 2019 - 2020 was 96.12%. We continually aim to increase our attendance and thank parents and staff for their commitment to this.
Security

All entrances to the main classroom buildings remain closed throughout the day and staff use codes to gain access to these areas.  Gates within the school site are closed during the school day except around the beginning and end of the school day.

TREASURER’S REPORT
I am pleased to report that we have met our financial objective by being able to meet all expenses during the year from our allocated budget.  The Board of Governors continue to ensure sufficient funds are available to finance the school’s future development and to provide a safety net for unforeseen circumstances.  All classrooms are well resourced.  

Our Auditors are Weir & Company and I would like to thank them for their financial auditing and reports.  Also thanks are due to our Financial Advisor, Melanie Agnew, has been of invaluable assistance throughout the year.

Income & Expenditure Account for the Year Ended 31 March 2020
Income
£
Expenditure
£

DENI Grants
740,727
Teaching Staff Costs
493,964


Other Income
16,248
Non-Teaching Staff Costs
162,055




Other Operating Costs
93,399



£756,975

£749,418




Surplus
     £7,557


ASSESSMENT

Formal standardised assessment in Communication and Using Mathematics was not reported at the end of Key Stage 1 (Primary 4) and Key Stage 2 (Primary 7) due to Covid-19.  

Standardised Literacy and Numeracy tests are used in P3 – P7 at the end of the year to inform teaching.  The results are analysed and if there are concerns parents are notified.  Parents receive an Annual Report in June and verbal reports on children’s progress in October and February.  Due to Covid-19 no standardised tests were completed.
At the end of Primary 7, pupils also receive a Record of Achievement.  This is a celebration of the child’s time in primary school.  It includes academic and non-academic achievements both in and out of school.

END OF KEY STAGE ASSESSMENT OUTCOMES
Due to Covid-19 the school did not report End of Key Stage Assessment.
END OF KEY STAGE RESULTS  2020
Due to Covid-19 the school did not report End of Key Stage Results.
P7 Leavers 2019 - 2020
P7 pupils transferred to the following schools:

Sperrin Integrated College


11
Rainey Endowed Grammar School


7
Magherafelt High School


1
St Pius X College                  


6                        
St Mary’s Grammar School     


2

Thornhill College                      


1
THE  STAFF  AT  SPIRES

Principal
..
..
Mrs Joan Bell

P1 Teacher (Job Share)..
Mrs Aoife Kearney/Mr M Mc Loughlin
P2 Teachers (Job Share)..
Ms Cathy Conway




Mrs Michelle Bates

P3 Teacher
..
..
Mrs Royanne Griggs

P4 Teacher 
..
..
Mrs Shauneen Henry


Vice-Principal & P5 Teacher     Mrs Jennifer McKeown/Mrs M Mc Kay (temp)
P6 Teacher
..
Miss Karen Crawford


P7 Teacher (Job Share)..    Mrs Sheree McConnell-Duffy/ Mr M Mc Loughlin
SEN Teacher

..
Mrs Michelle Bates

P1 Classroom Assistant
..
Mrs Maureen Anderson (temp)
P2 Classroom Assistant
..
Mrs Jillian O’Neill

Other Classroom Assistants
Mrs Cathy McKee





Mrs Shauna Miller
                                                    Miss Seaneen Mc Erlain/Miss Jana Makuchova
                                                    Mrs Pamela O Kane
School Secretary
..
Ms N Bradford & Ms K Bleaks
Building Supervisors
..
Mr Roy Simpson
Cleaner
..
..
..
Mrs Roisin McWilliams
Dining Room Assistants
..
Mrs Shirley Anderson
Mrs Brenda McShane



Lunchtime Supervisors
..
Mrs Jillian O’Neill





Mrs Maureen Anderson




Mrs Joy Wright





Mrs Shauna Miller
SCHOOL  DEVELOPMENT  DAYS  2019  -  2020
          Curriculum Leaders led training in ICT, Coding,
          TWAU, RRS, Class Dojo, NSPCC & 
          Risk Assessments.
          Policy Reviews- Online Safety & The Arts

          Positive Discipline Strategies, SEN review

          Heartstart Training, Inclusion & Diversity,

          Writing, Desirable Features & Peer Observation. 

Due to Covid-19 the remaining School Development Days did not occur.
AFTER-SCHOOL CLUBS
2019  -  2020
After School Clubs led by external agencies included:  Music, Dance, Coding and Sport.  (There was a reduced number of clubs held due to Covid-19.)
	Led By
	Club Name
	Duration
	Term
	Class

	Mrs Bell
	Numeracy
	8 Weeks
	1
	P7

	Mrs Bell
	Literacy
	8 Weeks
	1
	P7

	Mrs Duffy and
Mrs Bates
	Choir
	10 Weeks
	1
	P5 – P7

	Mrs Mc Cahon (parent)
	Coding
	17 Weeks
	1 - 2
	P5


Annual Report 2019 – 2020 – Covid -19 Addendum

Teaching & Learning
· Pupils received Learning Packs on Friday 13 March for two weeks.

· Pupils received Learning Packs on Friday 20 March for April & May.

· Mrs Bell collated revision packs for those P6 children who were considering completing the Transfer Test. These were made available for collection during Easter Week on 16 & 17 April.

· Online Learning was available from 20 April (after the Easter holidays), in addition to the Learning Packs.

· Support documents and activities for pupils regarding easing the transition to post primary were put online for the P7 pupils. In addition, the PDMU pack which focuses on changes was also uploaded and activities were made available.

· Pupils in KS2 were given access to Study Ladder – an online learning site which covers a number of curricular areas from the end of April.

· Pupils received Learning Packs on Friday 29 May for June.

· All pupils were given access codes to SEESAW App on Wednesday 10 June. Teachers put a welcome video here and an introductory activity centred on how to use the tools. A teaching video was also put online from each teacher on Wednesday 17 June. This will familiarise and prepare pupils/parents with SEESAW as we move forward to the new school year.
· Our P4 pupils were to make their First Communion on Saturday 30 May so Fr Gates requested that principals and staff attend mass on that day, to address their class and create a display of photos of those children for the chapel. A mass was held that morning to mark the occasion and was streamed live on the webcam. A similar mass was held for P7 children who were due to receive their Confirmation on Sunday 7 June. My thanks to Mrs Bell, Mrs Henry and Mrs Kearney for attending and helping with the preparation of this. They also spoke very well, providing a special means of communicating with the children.

· A small number of pupils engaged in the online Virtual Sports Day activities that we signed up to.

· We had a virtual P7 Leavers’ Assembly via zoom on Wednesday 17 June at 11.00am. Leavers’ Hoodies and new school ties were purchased for the P7 pupils. Staff compiled a memories video of P7 pupils and video clips sent in by P7 pupils, both of which were put on our website.

Leadership & CPD
· Mrs Bell arranged for a ‘Learning at Home section’ to be added to our website. Overviews were uploaded on 17 April and staff then put weekly information on it, which included links to tutorials on You tube, Power points, activities and video messages. The Learning Area on the website provided two-way communication, where comments and work from both pupils and staff were posted. As a school it was essential to provide this online opportunity for the pupils as well as the packs.
· Throughout this time teachers; researched websites linked to their themes in order to provide additional learning opportunities for the children; provided weekly overviews and activities for their classes; reviewed the policies for which they were responsible; completed pupil Annual Reports; completed their class and subject area requisition; engaged with weekly zoom meetings; prepared and copied Learning Packs for pupils and attended the Hub School on a rotational basis. In addition to this and in line with our SDP, other teachers asked staff to complete audits and review different areas of learning.

· Mrs Bell, Mrs Mc Keown, Mrs Griggs and Mrs Bates had telephone conversations and/or email correspondence with some families during this period.
The Hub School
Mr Buckley (principal of Magherafelt PS) and Mrs Bell met on 27 March to agree a way forward for the children of key workers in both our schools, they were then joined by Lesley Whiteside (principal of Magherafelt Nursery). They agreed to become a Hub School for this area, based in Magherafelt PS, therefore any of our pupils who required childcare would receive it.  It also meant that our staff would be working from there. By joining school staff and creating this Hub, it meant less working days for staff, hence minimising their contact with others. The majority of staff made themselves available for the Hub rota, except for those with vulnerable people at home or if they themselves were vulnerable. The setting up of the Hub, arranging the rota on a monthly basis, meeting with other principals and continuous communication with EA and DE was extremely time consuming. During the Easter week, the Hub was based at Spires so that the building supervisor and cleaning staff of Magherafelt PS were able to have a break. Following the Easter period there was an upsurge in requests for pupils to attend the Hub and w/e 29 May we had to inform EA that we were at full capacity and could accept no further children. By that stage we were catering for children from the following schools; Magherafelt PS, Magherafelt NS, Spires IPS, Gaelscoil, New Row PS, Maghera PS, Sperrin IC, Holy Family PS, Anahorish PS, Derrychrin PS, Woods PS and Magherafelt HS. The majority of the principals of those schools’ named, joined our rota and/or added their staff to the rota.
The School & wider Community 

We created a school Facebook page that went live in May as another method of communicating with our school and the wider community. 
Premises
Mrs Bell met with Mr Simpson and completed a risk assessment of sanitary needs, from which dispensers for each classroom and toilet blocks and paper towels were purchased in addition to hand sanitisers and PPE.
Finally, just to reiterate, this has been an extremely challenging time for our whole school community, with more to follow in 2020/21. As always, the safety and well-being of our pupils and staff will be at the forefront of all decision making. It is inevitable that we will have to revise decisions on a daily basis from the first day of term one and indeed what we plan may not work effectively in practice. I thank you as always for your continued support and as a team I am confident that we will address all challenges ahead in the best interests of the children.
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